Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
December 9, 2015
Bump Conference Room
I. Call to order

Chair Rod Rice called the meeting to order at ~11:04 AM.  
II. Roll call
Senators present: Drs. Robert Corey (PHYS), William Cross (METE), Thomas Fontaine (CEE), Patrick Gilcrease (CBE), Frank Matejcik (IE), Charles Tolle (ECE), Al Boysen (HUM), Zhengtao Zhu (CABS) and Frank Van Nuys (SS).
Absent: Marius Ellingsen (ME), Jason Henry (PE), Mengyu Qiao (MCS), Timothy Masterlark (GEOL/GEOE)
Guests: Dr. Judy Sneller (Degrees Committee representative)

III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved by voice vote.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of the November, 2015 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved by voice vote.
V. Report from the Chair
Dr. Rice indicated that the ad hoc Workload Committee is planning to have a proposed workload draft ready to discuss at the All-Faculty Meeting (January 26, 2015).  The initial draft was complete, under review, and will be released to the faculty on or before January 19, 2015.  
Dr. Rice indicated that if it is the Faculty’s wish, he would be willing to run for a second term as Chair of the Faculty Senate.
VI. Committee reports
Relevant committee reports are covered in new business.  No other committees had new business.
VII.   Old Business
A. Workload Policy 
See section V. Report from the Chair
B.   Course Overloads (Academic Affairs Committee)
Dr. Cross presented a document outlining the issues related to course overload.  The main findings included:  (1) once students have overload approval, the current Webadvisor system allows the student to add as many hours as desired; (2) the minimum 2.7 GPA required by the Board of Regents for taking a course overload was not enforced consistently--about 2 students per semester had less than a 2.7 cumulative GPA, almost all of whom were seniors hoping to graduate; (3) semester GPAs for students carrying overloads were lower than their cumulative GPAs, particularly for most students carrying overloads greater than 19 credit hours; (4) GPAs for sophomores and seniors with overloads were significantly lower than other groups; and (5) approximately 75% of the overloads were requested by five departments, two of which accounted for nearly half the total number of overloads.   
The Academic Affairs Committee provided the five recommendations (outlined below).  Senate discussion centered mainly on recommendation 3, and most agreed that having a separate Permission of Instructor Form is quite useful for students and advisors.  The Senate also discussed requiring a minimum number of hours (at least 32) to be eligible for taking an overload as well as capping loads at 21 hours and requiring special permission for exceeding that limit.  The committee suggested that perhaps this authority should rest with the Provost but recommended further discussion with him concerning whether such approval could be granted by joint approval by advisors, department heads, and the registrar. 
Recommendation 1: The academic catalog must reflect the specifics of the BoR guidelines, so the college dean equivalent must be defined and the 2.70 minimum cumulative GPA statement included.  The Committee is uncertain whose privilege it is to define the college dean equivalent, but expect that a reasonable choice on the Committee’s part will be accepted.  Perhaps the relevant Department Head or the Provost should be the dean equivalent.  In most cases the Department Head may be the better choice; however, if the Department Head is also the advisor, a second person should also be involved.

Suggested procedure: the student talks to the advisor first, and if the requirements are met and the advisor approves, the student goes to the department head for final concurrence.

Recommendation 2:  If recommendation 1 is accepted, loads in excess of 21 credit hours (which average 1-2 per semester) should be approved by the Provost.

Recommendation 3: Overload approval should become part of the Permission of Instructor Form (suggested by the Registrar), as this already includes department head approval, would include overlapping coursework approval, and could be input manually (the registrar’s office is comfortable with manual inputs).  These modifications address overload approval issues.

Recommendation 4: Switch overload course entry to the Registrar’s Office, not the student via Webadvisor.  Given the low number of students pursuing course overloads, the Registrar is willing to perform this service. 

Recommendation 5: Overload students, particularly sophomores, should be worked with more closely during a course overload, as about 25% of the sophomores in overload saw their GPA drop by more than 0.8 GPA units.  This situation may be improved by early intervention to help the student get tutoring or other help, or to consider dropping a class.  Also, 28% of all overloads are seniors trying to graduate in the spring semester.  There probably isn’t much we can do about this number, but working with students more closely to detect, address, and mitigate drops in performance may be helpful.
C.   Export Control Issues (Academic Affairs and Research and Scholarly Affairs Committees)  
This committee will meet beginning in January, once the Board of Regents new Export Control Policy has been adopted.
VIII. New Business
A. Fall AA/BS Graduation List (Dr. Sneller)

Dr. Sneller presented the names for undergraduate students graduating this semester.  This list was approved by voice vote.
B. CGE Update (Dr. Tolle)

Dr. Tolle indicated that the Council on Graduate Education (CGE) is currently reviewing Ph.D. student residency and the requirements thereof to determine if gaining residency is a useful and productive method of helping graduate students.  
C.   Faculty Chair Nominating Committee
Drs. Brickey, Corey, Cross and Van Nuys volunteered to serve on this committee.  The Senate recommended that Dr. Rice contact Dr. Ellingsen, the previous Nominating Committee Chair, to determine if he is interested in being the fifth committee member.        
IX. Other
X. Adjournment
The Senate adjourned at 12:04 PM.
